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“Never Stop Serving”

Arkansas Military Officers Association of America (MOAA)

Council of Chapters (COC)

P.O. Box 180755

Fort Smith, Arkansas 72918

Minutes of the Arkansas MOAA Council of Chapters (COC) Meeting, 28 July 2018
  The quarterly Arkansas MOAA Council of Chapters (COC) meeting was held at Mike’s Place, 808 Front St in Conway, AR on 28 July 2018 at 1100 hours. Ten were in attendance representing seven the 10 Arkansas MOAA Chapters. 

  Call to order. President Dave Beranek was sick so 1VP Winston Fulmer called the meeting to order and welcomed those present. Secretary John Posey verified a quorum was present. Winston mentioned the MOAA comrades that we have recently lost (Council Treasurer Bobby Rush of the River Valley Chapter, Bob Nolan of the Bella Vista Chapter and Chuck Lovelady of the Southeast Ark Chapter). Winston asked for prayer & a moment of silence for them & their families.
  Invocation. COC Chaplain Sam Sansom gave the invocation & asked for a moment of silence for our fallen comrades.
  Pledge of Allegiance. COC 1VP Winston Fulmer led the Pledge of Allegiance.
  Round Robin Introductions.  Winston said that Dave had a bad fall & was recovering at home & should be back for the Oct 2018 meeting. He also mentioned that 2VP Joy Leapheart had come down with a bad migraine headache. Winston went around the room asking all to introduce themselves and which Chapter they represented. The following is a synopsis of the meeting.
Chapter Events.
  NE Ark – Hank Germer, Chapter Pres. The Chapter had Gen Atkins as their May 2018 speaker. Nat’l saturated the NE Ark area with press but no significant increase in attendance. Chapter membership continues to be a challenge. Chapter 1VP Richard Hartness said that a stalwart of their Chapter, US Army MAJ (Ret) Jim Cathey passed away & there is an awards ceremony at the Birdeye State Veterans Cemetery on 10Aug18. The Governor will attend. Anita Deason said a rep from Sen. Boozman’s NE Ark office will attend too. 
  River Valley – Steve Hughes, Chapter Pres. Steve said they are all sad to have lost Bobby Rush this week. Bobby was not only the Council Treasurer but also filled that duty for the Chapter. Recruiting new members is still a challenge and there are several members with ill family members.
  NW Ark – Sam Sansom for Pres Buster McCall. The Chapter has petitioned Congress to award the Congressional Gold Medal to the 14 remaining crewmembers of the USS Indianapolis. A surviving spouse issue; make your spouse “packet” in case you pass before your spouse. Have copies of your  DD214, will, etc & carry a copy when you travel. The DD214 (or a copy of your retired military ID card) is required to get anything rolling if you pass away on the road. We are asking members to bring in their copy of “Military Officer” so the address label can be removed & replaced with a NWA MOAA Chapter one. They then leave these at Dr offices, the VA, etc as a recruiting tool. Anita mentioned that Missy Lambert in Sen Boozman’s Lowell Office can get DD 214 copies in an emergency. Her number is (479) 725-0400. 
  SE Ark – James House, Chapter Pres. Member & recruiting is still the number 1 challenge and the chapter is losing some of the older members.

  Central Ark – Don Berry for Pres Dave Beranek. Don will cover chapter events when he covers Ark Vet Coalition (AVC) topics.
  Bella Vista – Steve Gray for Chapter Pres Dr Mike Moravits. Mike was unable to attend today but Steve is Past Pres of the Chapter & Past-Past Pres of the Council. He echoed the sentiments on what a wonderful man of integrity Bob Nolan was & that Bob wanted it made clear that cancer didn’t defeat him – he passed from a septic shock to his system. He credited Bob with getting him involved in the council & he served as council Pres with Chuck Lovelady as his council Sec & Bill Eaton as council Treasurer. 

  Darby – Winston Fulmer Chapter Pres. New member recruiting remains our #1 challenge too. In March we had Sen. Boozman as our speaker & presented him with the Chapter’s 2018 Darby Distinguished Patriotic Achievement Award. At our April meeting we toured the new medical school, the Ark College of Osteopathic Medicine at Chaffee Crossing in Ft Smith.  

  Seven Springs – Jake Jacobson, Chapter Pres. No report, Jake had a scheduling conflict. 
  North Ark – Frank Dell, Chapter Pres. Both Frank & Harlie Treat had an Am Legion meeting they couldn’t miss.

  Hot Springs Village – Harv Shelton, Chapter Pres. No report. 

Council Treasurer Vacancy. COC 1VP Winston Fulmer said we now have a vacancy in the COC Treasurer position. COC Secretary John Posey stated that our by laws allow the council Pres to appoint someone to fill vacant officer positions and with the passing of Council Treasurer Bobby Rush, Richard “Sam” Sansom agreed to fill in as interim Council Treasurer. 

MOTION to appoint Richard ‘Sam’ Sansom as the Council Treasurer was made by James House, SECOND by Steve Hughes, CARRIED. 
  There have been discussions about how to transfer Treasurer duties and banking information. Now that Sam is elected, he will need a copy of these minutes to take to First State Bank in Russellville so he can take over as Treasurer. The bank signature card will likely need to be updated so the signatories for the council’s bank account will now be:

    Primary Signatory: Richard ‘Sam’ Sansom, Council Treasurer

    16120 Onda Mountain Road, West Fork, AR 72774  
    All bank statements/correspondence should be sent to Sam at this address

    Secondary Signatory: Robert ‘Winston’ Fulmer, Council 1VP

    4315 South 35th Drive, Fort Smith, AR 72903 

Upcoming Council Elections (28Oct18 Meeting). Winston will appoint a nominating committee to explore/vet candidates for 2VP, Secretary and Treasurer. 

Council Strategic Planning Committee Report. Winston mentioned that Dave had appointed him to Chair this ad hoc committee. Winston choose Don Berry, Joy Leapheart, Sam Sansom & John Posey as his committee & they met a few times & now have a draft change to the Council By Laws as well as a draft Strategic Plan. The goals in the Strategic Plan still need refining then develop measurable objectives that support those goals so it’s still a work in progress.  

  Draft Amendment to the Council By Laws. John Posey posted the draft amendment to the website, emailed it to the council & projected the changes up on the overhead projector. The main changes suggested are;

    -Delete all mention of a council Board of Directors since we do not have one – the council itself conducts all our business. 

    -Change the council’s name to ‘The Arkansas Military Officers Association of America (MOAA) Council of Chapters (COC). 
    -Don Berry suggested for ease in correspondence that we add “Doing Business As “MOAA Arkansas” to the official name?

    -Refine the council goals & objectives to coincide with the developing Strategic Plan. 
    -Refine what committees are ‘Standing’ and which are ‘Ad Hoc’.

    -Adding that a Christian invocation & benediction will open/close each council meeting.

    -Addressing the Strategic Plan that is published under a separate cover.
    -Richard Hartness suggested that we define what type on non-profit we are when/if we incorporate (501c(19) or 501c(3))?

    -Don Berry suggested that we add functions or committee oversight duties to the 1VP & 2VP? For example one could be over recruiting/membership & the other over programs/speakers for council meetings? Suggests we add “program duties & responsibilities as defined in the Strategic Plan will be assigned to the council VP’s by the Pres”? And the Strategic Plan have language similar to this. 

  Draft Council Strategic Plan. Winston projected up the draft Strategic Plan. It is also posted on the website & was emailed to all COC members. Winston admitted that the goals & measurable objectives still need flushing out. 

    -Don Berry suggested broader standing committee titles? For example the COC VP’s would have oversight of these broader areas with sub-committee chairs under each umbrella?   

ACTION: John Posey is to send out to all Chapters and ask for their input on the By Laws amendment and the draft Strategic Plan with a suspense for input sometime in September 2018 (prior to the 27Oct18 COC meeting in Marshall, AR).  

Statewide Flag Education Committee Update. Winston has been involved with the meetings at state level on the issue. The Ark Dept of Ed (ADE) is the proponent, with support coming from the statewide network of VSO’s as well as ADVA & the Gov’s office. An MOU is to be published. The caution is we cannot have MOAA as the statewide flag training proponent since only about half of our chapters do flag education in their chapter area. In the remaining areas of the state other VSO’s like Am Legion, VFW, DAV, etc do flag training in the schools. John Posey mentioned that Darby MOAA took it over in the Ft Smith area because the training was not being requested by the schools – probably because the quality of the training being presented was poor? The schools did not want “war stories” told for flag training – it needs to focus on teaching the next generation respect for the flag. Don Berry said all should ask their State Reps to get involved in this process.    
ACTION: Winston Fulmer ask all Chapters for their input on what MOAA’s role should be in state-wide flag training for 5th graders? Have a suspense for input sometime in September 2018 (prior to the 27Oct18 COC meeting in Marshall, AR).  

Sen. Boozman Update. Anita Long, the Sen.’s Veterans/Military Affairs Liaison gave this update:

  -The Sen. received the Democracy Award, the only Senator to get it! Asked if it was in our local news media?
  -The Sen. is starting his Agri tour of the state & will visit Veteran-owned farms.

  -21-23Aug18 is AVDA VSO training so inquire if your county VSO will go? May have to contact your county judge to ensure they are allowed to attend?

  -Red River Army Depot is losing missions/jobs. So is Pine Bluff Arsenal. The Sen. is working on missions for them. He also fought to keep Razorback Aerial Bombing Range at Chaffee. Cyber security is a growing sector in the Nat’l Guard. UCA & UALR are now offering cyber training courses.

  -The impaired pathologist at the VA has caused a VA IG review of over 32,000 labs. To date 3,000 have been reviewed & only 1 Veteran has been linked to bad lab results but many cancer screenings must be reviewed.

  -11Aug18 Anita will be hosting a Library of Congress Veteran History training session, 10:00 AM at the Walnut Ridge History Museum. In Sep there will be another at the AFROTC in Fayetteville.

  -MOAA recruitment, are we targeting recently retired military officers, especially from the Guard & Reserve? Don says the Defense State Liaison Office (DSLO) doesn’t track retirees or have a database & MOAA Nat’l’s list is suspect.  

Ark Veterans Coalition (AVC) Update. Don Berry briefed the following:

  -Questioned the appointment of Sky McDaniel (VA official linked to the Phoenix VA scandal) as Vision 16 director?  
  -Brad Hegeman, the Gov’s Mil Liaison would be a good speaker for MOAA sometime.

  -In May an amendment was offered in Cong Womack’s committee to fund ($8 billion) the SBC/DIC offset (Widow’s Tax). Chairman Womack & Cong Westerman voted against it. Don suggests that Winston, Don & maybe a General officer or two schedule a visit with Cong Womack during the Aug recess to see what the way forward is? Congress will probably try to increase TRICARE Rx co-pays to fund SBP/DIC?

  -Looking at a Guard equity act where guardsmen get hunting/fishing license breaks? Also looking at occupational licensure requirement & how to streamline them to attract skilled worker to the vacancies in the state. 

  -Military spouse license portability is still an issue and word from DoD is the next BRAC process will take into account the quality of local schools and spouse licensure portability as factors!

  -John Posey mentioned a success story on the mil retired pay tax exemption. Jarred Rigo is the new Dir of Fundraising at Mercy Health in Ft Smith. His father, Robert Rigo is a recently retired Maj Gen from the USAF & was going to settle in OK & only be a few minutes from his grandkids. Then he found out abut the Ark Mil Ret Pay income tax issue & bought a house in Ft Smith. He will be moving to the state this fall. John also asked Don about a couple of Darby Legislative issues; Sales Tax Exemption at the Point of Sale for 100% Disabled Veterans (cost to the state is $12 million annually) & an issue to Restrict Concealed Carry Handgun Licenses (CCHL) to users/vendors of Medical Marijuana? Don said the 100% Disabled Sales Tax likely hasn’t got traction to make it at the AVC, asked for more info on the CCHL/Medical marijuana issue.

ACTION: Don asks all chapters to send him your legislative issues for the AVC ASAP.  

Old Business. Winston asked if any, none.

New Business. 

  -Steve Gray said there will be a VA health summit at the Fayetteville town square on 7Sep18.

  -Sam said for chapter membership chairs to NOT enter new membership gains that ARE NOT MOAA Nat’l members in MOAA’s membership module. This module is not user friendly! 

Next Meeting. The next meeting will be at the Veterans History Museum in Marshall, AR on 27 October 2018. Details TBD.
Benediction. Sam gave the benediction. 

  MOTION TO ADJOURN BY Sam Sansom, SECOND BY Richard Hartness, MEETING ADJOURNED.
  Point of Contact for these minutes is the undersigned at (479) 650-5663 or jposey10@cox.net.
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